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May 25, 2011 
  Councilor Karen Paul, Chair, Ward 5  Inquiries: 
  Councilor Ed Adrian, Ward 1  Larry Kupferman 
  Councilor Paul Decelles, Ward 7  802‐865‐7174 
    lkupferman@ci.burlington.vt.us 
 

Minutes to the PACC meeting on 5/25/11 
 
Councilors attending: Karen Paul (KP) Chair, Ed Adrian (EA), Paul Decelles (PD) 
Staff attending: Mari Steinbach, Director of Parks and Recreation (note taker); Doreen Kraft, Director of 
Burlington City Arts; Kirsten Merriman‐Shapiro;  
Other attendees: Council President Bill Keogh, Michael Metz (BCA Board), David G. White, White and 
Burke Real Estate Investment Advisors  
 
 
Chair Paul convened the meeting at 5:45 pm. 
 
Agenda:  
KP suggested changes to the agenda, moving BCA Discussion (item 7 to Item 2.5). Adrian/Decelles, so 
moved 3‐0.  
 
1) Approval of minutes March 16: KP was only member present at that meeting and the only presiding 
member of the past committee. Since EA and PD cannot cast a vote, KP formally acknowledged those 
minutes.  
 
2) Public Forum: There were no members of the public to speak at public forum. 
 
2.5) Doreen Kraft and Michael Metz reported to the committee on specific BCA issues:  
 

 Quad budget ‐ CC previously approved up to $300,000 shortfall in Quadricentennial budget. 
Hope was to fill the gaps with additional sponsorship and Senator Leahy assistance. The 
Committee requested clarification on this topic from the Senator’s Office in writing. The Quad 
budget is still an active account, and $128K still needed to fill gap.  
 

 Correspondence ‐ 2 items that were lately received by Committee, citing concerns over event 
management and organization.  
– BCA does over 80 rentals per year. Event manager has documented the conversations with 

Rice HS.  
– Second complaint also has a sub‐contractual component to it. BCA Board has established an 

earned revenue committee to help review the net operations of the rentals; Working on 
ways to reconcile communication issues: staff structures, types and numbers of rentals; 
clearly there is opportunity for improvement.  

 

 Regarding competition in the Arts marketplace, Kraft distributed list of competing classes. It’s a 
part of knowing and understanding the market, to help define new opportunities, etc.  
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Adrian and Kraft agreed that communication issues such as this perhaps will also start a broader 
conversation about BCA residing as a non‐profit, hybrid entity/relationship with the City. 
Worked phenomenally well for 30 years, as BCA constantly has multiple proposals for 
partnerships, is highly active, quick turn‐around on activities.   
 
Another activity this year is the Downtown‐Waterfront planning committee – cultural arts needs 
assessment, which will help inform the strategic plan and what BCA does in the next 10 years. 

 
3) Moran Center Development update‐verbal: 
 
WFN: 
$450K cost reduction. Skatepark with the WFN budget now while pursuing requests to local businesses 
and additional grant sources.  
Undergrounding utilities – costs are much greater than anticipated in the conceptual budget, working 
diligently to address; over $1m gap. 
 Project is planned to be underway in fall 
  
What to date from GF has been spent? No changes since last time – approximately $500,000 total to 
date. BEDI/section108 funds have been used.  
 
David G. White: in an average week, how much time allocated, to CEDO?  Some weeks for David have 
higher demand, approximately ½ of Kirsten’s time; also depends on Brownfields issues, HUD 108 loan 
processes; White – varies from ¼ to ½ David’s time each week. 
 
 Is the Ice Factor currently developing other global projects? Currently under construction in Inverness, 
in midst of international branding including additional locations here in US.  
 
Has there been any additional tenant search? White’s advice not to spend time trying to secure a third 
tenant right now – a distraction of energies. Once under construction, would be a more attractive 
proposal.  
 
WHAT is the holdup? It’s been MONTHS! Complexity of project, elements from individual tenants, board 
turnover, etc. Now much back on track. 
 
If the City Council elects to not move forward on this project, what would happen with the funding? 
There would still be additional expenses that have even not yet been incurred, and look at how the 
project might be altered to define the commitments.  
 
On uses and sources info previously provided, could White share those updates with the Council? Desire 
to be more informed. Every month the PACC would like to receive an update. New projected timeline. 
Council Resolution to provide more frequent updates. Agreed.  
 
We’re not going into a point of no return, are we? If the Council doesn’t approve of the final 
development agreement, will we be so far down the road that we can’t stop it?  Practical reality is that 
project facets must be on a parallel track, so there must be simultaneous activities. Risk factor: 
construction costs, up front development funds, lease and development agreements. Yes and all those 
components are spelled out in the development agreements. Once we close those, and move on the 
construction, City’s risk remains very low/minimal; until then, the risks are also minimal b/c we’re not 
spending City money. Tend to have the faith of everyone involved when you keep them involved. The 
more you tell, the better off the project will be.  
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Talk about agreements, negotiations: 
Continuing from design development to construction drawings, once complete final round of cost 
estimating before going to bid. FFF and subs are working on those plans. Continue, on regular basis, 
monitor the financial plan, all debt services, still on target, although there are Waterfront North cost 
increases. Updating TIF district to ensure nothing has changed from original assumptions and 
expectations.  
  
With the agreements, continuing to move along; written proposals and responses, moving slowly 
although forward. Anticipate that we will reach agreement with both parties within 3 months hopeful.  
 
Related – Waterfront North design changes, nuts and bolts As moved from conceptual docs to plans, 
value engineering, rock ledge and narrowing along rail bed, cost increases, removed median and 11 
parking spaces, shifting BP to the west slightly, less lighting.  
 
4) Mari Steinbach reported to the committee various parks dept summer endeavors: 

 Waterfront vending and Memorial Auditorium Vending: both awarded to North Country 
Specialty Foods – waterfront vending covers Kids Day and July 3, $6,000 for one year so that PRC 
and Dept. can continue to evaluate whether to conduct vending options in‐house; Memorial 
Auditorium has another year left on contract which includes F&B incl. alcohol, with differing 
percentages for each type.  

 Main Street Median – no specific update, other than mowing occurred May 13 

 Flood Damage Update – approximately 60% of City’s waterfront properties have already been 
impacted, department is providing assessments and status updates weekly.  

 Burlington Kids – affirming approval action by CAC and PRC February and April, moving forward 
with transition of daily operations and primary budgeting and accounting responsibilities to BSD. 
Unless new appropriation is needed for BPR to implement the program, the budget would not 
be approved by City Council; however a status project update will be forthcoming to the 
Council.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


